There are four, or more, directions that this Alumni group 
can take. Under discussion are, fund raising, a place for old 
friends to stay in touch, activism, and a "Memory Lane" to inspire 
teachers and students today to expand their horizons. We children 
of Dewey of the 70's had a gift school dropped in our lap. Part of 
it was the money, more than that was a young, dedicated, motivated, 
over qualified staff. On a school wide basis, this is an experiment 
that I don't believe is reproducible. It was a new and experimental 
school that attracted an exceptional staff. I feel a collection of 
our stories of what can be done could inspire individual teachers and 
students anywhere. If we are going to try for staff involvement, it 
must be a moderated group. Imagen the feeding frenzy, "Hi kids, 
this is Lew Smith, wanna hear my ideas on education?" As an 
educator I would like to pick his brains, as a human I think many of 
us would like to pick his bones. Klibaner joined the group for 
about 15 minutes, got called a racist creep and split. And that is 
fine. That is the nature of this group. If you don't like what 
you are hearing here, push the delete button. If we want to collect 
stories and insights, and have staff involved, that is a group of a 
different nature. That is a working group with an end goal in mind, 
and it would need to be moderated.

If you are going to do some sort of fund raising, I would suggest 
that it be carefully earmarked. For example, we had a great Marine 
Biology program. We had equipment that I had no idea how advanced 
and extraordinary it was until after I left Dewey. Where did it 
come from? I remember Harold Silverstein suing some developer at 
EPA hearings using something like the Wetlands Act. I don't 
remember the exact number of housing units but the developer wanted 
to put up, let's say, 120 housing units by Fresh(Spring?) Creek. 
There were EPA hearings and Silverstein was fighting him down to 
60. The developer made him an "offer" to hire him personally with a 
$10,000 "consultation fee" that he should let him put up 100 units. 
Silverstein declined the bribe but said he will let him put up 85 if 
he makes a $25,000 donation to the marine biology program. It is 
hard to say let's run a formal institution like this, but we had a 
great school. Going to the EPA hearings was a major educational 
experience itself. Watching Silverstein perjure himself in the 
hearings was an education too. I would not include that last line 
in an inspirational collection, but he was a powerful, dynamic, "out 
of the box" teacher who was doing whatever it took for his 
students. God Bless him and everyone like him, there aren't enough 
to go around.

BTW
The criticism I wrote of the NY BoE in the other post is not from 
someone who has not set foot in the US or a BoE school in the last 
thirty years or had a brief contact 20 years ago. I was commenting 
on Sue not getting callbacks and other complaints about trying to get 
through to the administration today.. 
Also, I spent ten years teaching in America, one in upstate NY, one 
in the BoE and eight in special ed in yeshiva. We had many children 
from Orthodox homes who transferred from public school special ed 
programs to us. Since I was on the Queens/Nassau County border I 
had a lot of dealings with both school systems. I needed to visit 
schools and talk with staff. We had supervisors visiting us, 
observing my class and observing me teaching. The Nassau County 
people were very friendly and helpful and we worked together for the 
benefit of the children. With the NY BoE there was no cooperation, 
no visits, no communication and an attitude that we where "stealing 
away their mandates." This is what I saw first hand in addition to 
friends and family that worked for the NY BoE that I would "talk 
shop" with.

Two brief stories as to why my view of the NY BoE is so bleak. 
After I left the BoE I saw that they were still paying my Blue 
Cross/Blue shield(we had a different insurance plan at this point). 
I called them up and when I finally got to the right person he 
started yelling at me. I said to him, "Did this problem come up on 
your audit or am I calling you on my own? Why are you yelling at 
me?" He then told me to come into Court Street and fill out some 
forms. I told that that I had a job and would not take a day off to 
come in, anyway, I don't work for you, why are you paying my BC/BS? 
It took five years with many calls and letters until we got dropped.

Worse
There were supplies that we were short on in our unit so the staff 
would do fund raisers. The big fund raiser of the year was a tag 
sale from people's attics, garages, etc. It took almost two weeks 
to organize. About 8-10 paraprofessionals took off an hour a day 
from class time to do this. That means that children were not 
having therapies done because staff was not there. No one took off 
one minute from their break time either. They took off from time 
that they were supposed to be working with the children. So about 
80 hours or more of work time, by people earning $14 to $20 an hour, 
not including their benefits package, was deducted from the children 
to do a fund raiser bringing in $300.
I could go on. 

Noodled around a little on the internet. If this is the same guy, 
this is what we are talking about:
Educational Change
Purpose: This SIG adopts an interdisciplinary and international 
approach to understanding many aspects of educational change, 
including large-scale reform, school-initiated change, school 
improvement, and classroom-level change. 
Contact:
Lew Smith, 99 St. Marks Avenue, Brooklyn, NY 11217; (718) 638-5901;
lewsmith@fordham.edu. 
Dues: $5 (1 yr) plus one night with your under-aged daughter(pardon 
me for the small addition I made here, Nachum)

Dana, you pretty much put everything into perspective. Let's see what I can add.

I went to Dewey because my older brother went to Midwood High School and hated it. All 
these long years later, I can't remember exactly why, but I think it's because he felt as if he 
didn't fit in. My mother came home from a PTA meeting one evening when I was in 
eiighth grade brimming with excitement about the new high school that had opened. "It's 
called John Dewey and you can study Marine Biology," she told me. "The principal was at 
the meeting tonight, and he told us all about the school. It sounds just right for you!" I 
was always easily convinced by my mother, and as I said, my brother didn't like Midwood 
so I was happy to hear about another option. It's true that the first principal of Dewey, 
whose name I don't recall, spent a lot of energy recruiting families. My mom went for it, 
hook line and sinker, and so did I.

My interest in Dewey was piqued in late spring when my art teacher at PS 99 told me that 
she had received this paper from my new high school that was for me and I was supposed 
to fill out. It was a list of all the art classes at Dewey. "You're supposed to pick one," she 
commanded. (The teachers at PS 99 commanded. I would soon find out about a whole 
new type of teacher...) What really thrilled me was a class called "Animated Filmmaking." 
It jumped off the page. That's what I wanted to learn! (And it wasn't easy... the llist of 
classes was very long and they all sounded tempting!)

Fast forward: first day at Dewey, September 1971. Elmer Jerome is handing out these 
really INTERESTING computer generated (!!!) program sheets. I quickly scan it... and there, 
sure enough, in MODULES 20, 21, and 22 (!!!) at the end of that first Monday, it says:

ANIMATN51
ANIMATN51
ANIMATN51

Oh, I thought to myself, "how cool can life get????"

To be continued...

Noah Lewin
1975

Dana, you've put it very well.  I agree with much of what you said about Dewey.  I, too, thought the school was a wonderful experience, and I loved the enthusiasm of the teachers, the broad selection of courses (marine bio, all the history offerings, film classes, the 4 in 1 program, etc.), the independent study options (I took chemistry that way and loved it), the art and music classes, and the overall feeling of creativity.  The school encouraged us to think "outside the box" well before that was a commonly-used phrase.

As Barbara noted, though, I did feel unprepared for the competitiveness of college life where most students had come from more conventional schools and were used to a level of competition over grades that felt very foreign to me.  Over the years, I found myself, through both college and law school, having difficulty motivating myself by grades alone and it was hard to take grades as seriously as many of the other students did.  I adjusted, to a degree, but the Dewey approach left a firm imprint.

As to why I went there, I thought Dewey sounded great, my parents liked the idea, and our neighborhood high school was just then being changed from Madison to South Shore and there was a lot of uncertainty about that.

Jeanne Cohn-Connor '74

I thrived on Dewey's flexibility.  I graduated early thanks to DISKs and summer school, but sometimes I spent my free time as the only girl in an "all boys" handball game out back instead of spending time in an RC.  I loved being able to take bowling for PE.  I loved the library's LP collection.  I loved Concert Choir (the "Carmina Burana" experience alone will always stay with me), and belonged to CC, Pop Chorus, Girl's Chorus, and All-City Chorus (briefly for All-City, before a bad cold knocked me out of the line-up).  I highly value (I'm not sure "love" is the right word for it) The American Dream experience, especially the class trip to Unotego (Unadilla & Otego) HS.  I loved the Dewey Days, the Country Fair, Sights & Sounds, and all those events that took Dewey beyond being just a school and made it into a real community.  I am extraordinarily grateful to all the teachers -- in particular Jombach and Harris -- who listened patiently to all of my earnest and unconventional pontifications.  I would call that one-on-one student-teacher interaction the linchpin of the Dewey experiment: the mentoring, the attention, the empowerment, the openness to new ideas and new methods of learning and teaching.  Dewey embodied an amazing array of creativity at all levels: in its students, teachers, and administrators.  And instead of a purely top-down organization, those levels of creativity got integrated across the board.  That all required tremendous amounts of energy (more than I appreciated while a student) -- and, yes, funding.

Elissa Malcohn

